
1 

 

SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE 
SUMMARY MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING 

AMMERMAN CAMPUS, SELDEN, NY 
ALUMNI ROOM, BROOKHAVEN GYMNASIUM 

APRIL 17, 2025 
 

The meeting was held on Thursday, April 17, 2025 at 9:00 a.m. in the Alumni room of 
the Brookhaven Gymnasium, in Selden, NY. 
 
PRESENT: 
 

Shirley Coverdale   Chair 
Gordon Canary   Vice Chair 
Gemma deLeon-Lopresti  Vice Chair 
Kevin O’Connor   Secretary 
Belinda Pagdanganan  Trustee  
Jerome Bost    Trustee 
Priscilla Zarate   Trustee (via zoom) 
Dr. Edward Bonahue  President 

 Ashley Pope    General Counsel 
Shady Azzam-Gomez  V.P. for Information Technology Services 
Dr. Patty Munsch   V.P. for Student Affairs 
Angelica Rivera   V.P. for Human Resources 
Sara Gorton    Interim V.P. of Business and Financial Affairs 

 
 
  ********** 
The meeting of the Board of Trustees was convened at 9:00 a.m. 
 

********** 
 
Chair Coverdale asked Carol Wickliffe-Campbell, Chief of Staff and Interim Associate 
Vice President for Workforce Development, for the recognition of guests. Ms. Wickliffe-
Campbell recognized and thanked Legislator Bontempi and Mr. Tom Lupo of the 
Comptroller’s office for attending the meeting. 
 

********** 
Public comments on agenda items: none. 
 

*********** 
 
Chair Coverdale requested a motion to approve the minutes of the March 20, 2025 
Board of Trustees meeting. Trustee Bost so moved, Trustee Pagdanganan seconded. 
The motion to approve the minutes was approved unanimously (7-0).  
 

*********** 
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Chair Coverdale then introduced Interim V.P. of Business and Financial Affairs, Sara 
Gorton, to present the College’s financial report for FY’26 Operating Budget for the 
Board’s approval.  (presentation attached)  
 
Prior to VP Gorton’s presentation, Trustee O’Connor gave the Budget & Finance 
Committee update. Trustee O’Connor reported the committee has been meeting with 
the College’s leadership since January to review and assist in the preparation of the 
operating budget for FY’26. The Committee focused on three goals: (1) maintain 
affordability and access for students; (2) support employees in an expensive and 
inflationary environment; and (3) continue to improve the overall financial sustainability 
and shrink the budget deficit. This is part of a three-year plan the committee adopted 
last year. He added the College has been making excellent progress, managing 
vacancies, positively growing enrollment, and consolidating academic programs, and all 
that work will continue. However, the backdrop that the College worked against was a 
25% increase over three years on the cost of health insurance. Trustee O’Connor said 
that unfortunately increasing tuition is a hard decision, not taken lightly, as all involved 
want to keep the College as affordable as possible to everyone who needs higher 
education and training. He thanked the Suffolk County Legislature and County 
Executive for continually increasing support and noted the College needs more support 
from the State for community colleges. 
 

*********** 
President Bonahue provided an overview of College Resolutions 2025.16 to 2025.21. 
 
Chair Coverdale called for approval of College Resolutions No. 2025.16 through 
2025.21. Trustee deLeon-Lopresti so moved, Trustee O’Connor seconded. The motion 
to approve College Resolutions No. 2025.16 through 2025.21 was approved 
unanimously (7-0).  
 

RESOLUTION NO. 2025.16 – Approving Monthly Sponsor Services for Suffolk 
County Community College 
 
WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires Suffolk 

County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor 

provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, 

and 

 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor 

Service satisfactorily performed, and 

 
WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore 
 
RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount 
of $3,266,290.73 for the month of March 2025 (Attachment I) is hereby approved by the 
Board of Trustees.  
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********** 
 
RESOLUTION NO. 2025.17 – Accepting a Grant Award from the State University of 
New York (SUNY) for Enhancing Supports and Services for Students with 
Disabilities for Postsecondary Success (SWDPS)  
 
WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has received a grant award in the 
amount of $70,000 from the State University of New York (SUNY) for Enhancing 
Supports and Services for Students with Disabilities for Postsecondary Success, for the 
period of September 1, 2024 through August 31, 2025, and 
 
WHEREAS, the SUNY Campus allocation of the SWDPS program, issued by the 
NYSED, will provide funds to enhance supports and services for students with 
disabilities enrolled in the College to include supplementing existing supports and 
accommodations for students, support a summer transition programs, provide disability 
staff training and improving the identification process of students with disabilities and 
enhance data collection, and purchase assistive technology including screen readers, 
and 
 
WHEREAS, matching funds are not required, be it therefore 
 
RESOLVED, that a grant in the amount of $70,000, from SUNY for Enhancing Supports 
and Services for Students with Disabilities for Postsecondary Success, for the period of 
September 1, 2024 through August 31, 2025, is hereby accepted, and the College 
President, or his designee, is authorized and empowered to execute any necessary 
documentation, including a contract with the administering agency, in such form as shall 
be approved by the College General Counsel, and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, that the 2024–25 College operating budget be amended to reflect the 
grant award. 
 
Project Director: Jennifer Forni, Director of Disability Services 
 
Note:  No full-time personnel 
 

********** 
RESOLUTION NO. 2025.18 – Approving the Budget for Suffolk County Community 
College for Fiscal Year 2025–2026 
 
WHEREAS, the provisions of the New York State Education Law and regulations 
adopted in accordance with such law direct the Boards of Trustees of New York 
Community Colleges, subject to the approval of the State University Trustees, to 
prepare, approve and implement budgets, and 
 
WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has developed its Operating Budget 
setting forth the budget total for the 2025–2026 fiscal year, and 
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WHEREAS, the 2025–2026 budget includes necessary amounts for meeting the 
operational needs of the College, and includes sufficient amounts for collective 
bargaining agreements, and 
 
WHEREAS, the State commitment for base aid has remained the same at the floor 
funding amount of $49,934,367, and 
 
WHEREAS, the College is submitting its Operating Budget for the 2025–2026 fiscal 
year to the Suffolk County Legislature and the Suffolk County Executive’s office as per 
the Memorandum of Understanding, and  
 
WHEREAS, the Budget and Finance Committee of the Board of Trustees has carefully 
reviewed all the facts and circumstances attendant to the College’s proposed 2025–
2026 Operating Budget, and after due deliberation, is in support of the determinations 
made herein, and  
 
WHEREAS, the College Board of Trustees is requesting an increase in County support 
of 2.1% or $1,046,925 to the College for 2025–2026, and 
 
WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees seeks a sustainable level of sponsor support to meet 
the mutual goals of keeping higher education attainable to the residents of Suffolk 
County and tuition affordable at Suffolk County Community College, and  
 
WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has determined that it will raise tuition rates for the 
2025–2026 Academic Year, and  
 
WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has determined to access the Community College 
Fund Balance Reserve Fund to balance the budget, be it therefore 
 
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves an Operating Budget for fiscal 
year 2025–2026 in the amount of $217,725,000 for operations and $4,198,066  
for grants, and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, that the annual tuition charges will increase to $6,050 per year for full-time 
resident students and $252 per credit for part-time resident students, and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, that the 2025–2026 operating budget shall include a transfer from the 
Community College Fund Balance Reserve in the amount of $4,495,113, and be it 
further 
 
RESOLVED, that annual tuition and fees as provided in Resolution No. 2025.19 are to 
be included in the College budget for the fiscal year 2025–2026. 
 
   

Total Appropriations:   $221,923,066 
 

   



5 

 

Operation Appropriations:  $217,725,000 
 
 

Grant Appropriations:  $4,198,066 
   
  

  

********** 
RESOLUTION NO. 2025.19 – Adopting a Tuition and Fee Schedule for 2025–2026 
 
WHEREAS, the College recommends a $220 annual increase in full-time tuition and a 
$9 per credit increase in part time tuition for the 2025-2026 academic year, and 
 
WHEREAS, it is recommended that the Tuition and Fee Schedule be approved for the 
2025–2026 academic year, be it therefore 
 
RESOLVED, that the following Tuition and Fee schedule be approved: 
 
 
Full-time Students    Fall  Spring 
      2025  2026 
 
 
 Tuition, Residents   $3,025 $3,025 
 
 Tuition, Non-Resident  $6,050 $6,050 
  
 
Part-time Students    Fall  Spring 
      2025  2026 
 

Tuition, Residents (per credit) $252  $252  
 
 Tuition, Non-Resident  $504  $504 
 
and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, that the student Tuition and Fee Schedule (Attachment II) is hereby 
approved and adopted for fiscal year 2025–2026. 

********** 
REOLUTION NO.2025.20 – Adopting a Tuition Rate for the Beacon Program for 
the 2025–2026 Academic Year 
 
WHEREAS, the College’s Beacon Program is a concurrent enrollment program that 
allows high school students to enroll in College courses while still working towards high 
school graduation, and 
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WHEREAS, college credits earned in the Beacon Program can be applied toward high 
school and college graduation and can be transferred to other colleges and universities, 
and 
 
WHEREAS, Beacon Program courses are taught at partnering high schools by 
secondary school teachers, and the College incurs training expenses related thereto, 
and 
 
WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees, upon the recommendation of the College President, 
wishes to better align changes in the Beacon Program tuition rate to changes in the 
College’s annual tuition charges in order to be competitive with peer institutions and to 
ensure fiscal responsibility, be it therefore 
 
RESOLVED, that commencing with the Fall 2025 semester, the tuition rate for all 
Beacon Program courses shall be set at $70 per credit. 
 

********** 
RESOLUTION 2025.21 – Adopting a Tuition Rate for the Early College Program for 
the 2025–2026 Academic Year 
 
WHEREAS, the College’s Early College Program is a dual enrollment program that 
allows high school students to enroll in College courses while still working towards high 
school graduation, and 
 
WHEREAS, college credits earned in the Early College Program can be applied toward 
high school and college graduation and can be transferred to other colleges and 
universities, and 
 
WHEREAS, Early College Program courses are taught on the College’s campuses by 
College faculty and allow students to interact with College faculty, staff, and students 
and have an experience of college life, and the College incurs necessary expenses 
related thereto, and 
 
WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees, upon the recommendation of the College President, 
wishes to better align changes in the Early College Program tuition rate to changes in 
the College’s annual tuition charges in order to be competitive with peer institutions and 
to ensure fiscal responsibility, be it therefore 
 
RESOLVED, that commencing with the Fall 2025 semester, the tuition rate for all Early 
College Program courses shall be set at $100 per credit. 
 

********** 
 

Following approval of the resolution, Trustee O’Connor exited the meeting, at which 
point Chair Coverdale informed attendees that the meeting is now considered a 
discussion since there is no longer a quorum present. 
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********** 

 
Chair Coverdale called for the Committee reports. 
 
Vice Chair Canary reported for the Governance Committee. The committee met on April 
14th. Vice President of Information Technology Services Shady Azzam-Gomez spoke to 
the Committee about the importance of information security and safety measures that 
the College’s IT department has in place. He also reviewed reporting requirements the 
College follows for potential security incidents. VP Azzam-Gomez reminded the 
Committee of our legal compliance requirement for annual information security training 
and information for Trustees. Discussion was had about the possibility of Trustees 
receiving online training using the same online course platform currently used for 
employee training. VP Azzam-Gomez and GC Pope will provide a proposed timeframe 
for delivery of additional information security information and training for the 
Committee’s consideration to endorse for deployment to the full Board. A conversation 
was then had regarding the resolution regarding meeting dates, times and locations for 
the 2025–2026 Academic Year. Following input from Trustees, a final resolution will be 
on the May agenda for the Board’s approval. General Counsel Ashley Pope gave an 
update on the status of policy review and updates as needed for both Board and 
Administrative policies. Discussion was had about combining policies and removing 
obsolete policies. Some of the older policies might not need substantive updates but will 
be marked as being reviewed and updated with the new numbering system. 
Recommendations for the remaining Board Governance section of the existing policy 
manual will be brought to the Committee in the coming months. There was no new 
business brought to the Committee’s attention, but GC Pope did remind the Committee 
that at their May meeting they may want to discuss the Ad Hoc Committee to work on 
the Slate of BOT Officers Election for vote at the June meeting. The next Governance 
Committee meeting will be Monday, May 5th. Agenda items will include: Ad Hoc 
Committee for BOT Officer Election and continuation of policy updates 
 
Vice Chair Canary reported for the Facilities Committee. The Facilities Committee met 
Wednesday, April 9th and reviewed capital funding status and individual project 
progress. All versions of the State budget to date include 50% share of $10.3M in 
Infrastructure funding for this year. An appropriating resolution has already been 
submitted to the County for their 50% share of this project in the hopes of getting 
approval at the next available date on the Legislative calendar which is May 6th. This 
additional funding is critical to support on-going needs as only $2.5M remains in this 
project budget, the bulk of which will be used for the Smithtown Science Building roof 
replacement which is currently out to bid. As such, future infrastructure projects will be 
paused pending these bid results. The County’s Proposed Capital Budget and Program 
for 2026 to 2028 should be released on April 17th. The College requested an additional 
$10.3 million for the Infrastructure project be included in this Program, split evenly 
between years 2026 and 2027. The County has also indicated support for additional 
funding to offset equipment needs including security cameras, vehicles and educational 
equipment.  
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Pre-engineering building materials have arrived on-site for the Eastern Campus 
warehouse project. The site was cleared and excavation began last year but was halted 
due to weather. Once the site dries out, excavation can be completed, to be followed by 
concrete pours for the footings and foundation. Should the soil not meet compaction 
requirements, engineered fill will be used at an increased cost but still within the project 
budget. This project will free up space for the new welding program renovation at the 
existing Eastern Campus auto shop. That project is proceeding well with floor plans 
approved by stakeholders and cost estimates being prepared. The HUD grant that 
supports this project remains secure and the State match is included in the proposed 
State budget.  
 
Both new boilers at the Eastern Campus Central Energy Plant are now operational. 
Delays were addressed with a subcontractor of a prime contractor. This subcontractor 
has returned to site to make necessary repairs to their installations well as address all 
alarm conditions, remaining punch list and training of Plant Operations personnel. The 
temporary boiler will remain on-site through the end of the month as a contingency.  
 
Bids for the Smithtown Science Building roof replacement are due April 24th so that an 
award can be made at the May Board of Trustees meeting. Additional asbestos 
sampling of existing roofing tar is required and, depending on the results, may extend 
this bidding period. Construction can proceed this summer and should be completed 
before the start of the fall semester.  
 
Design of the new Automotive Technology Center is proceeding well and has 
incorporated faculty and IT input. Revised floor and site plans have been received and 
will be forwarded for final Executive Leadership approval. This will allow design of 
building systems and roofing to proceed. The building exterior will be a combination of 
concrete and metal panels consistent with the aesthetic of the adjacent buildings. A 
groundbreaking ceremony could be scheduled after a new budget estimate is 
completed by the designer. A late 2025 construction bid is still possible.  
 
The Grant Campus South Cottage renovation design continues. The possibility of a 
small extension to better accommodate Health Services is being evaluated. If the 
budget cannot fund the extension, the project can still advance within the existing 
building footprint.  
 
The Workforce Development and Technology Center expansion design has an 
approved RFP committee. This committee has met and stakeholders are now working 
on the space requirements based on current needs. The original intent was a 6,000 sf. 
addition to accommodate welding and CNC machining. The needs of the HVAC 
Program will also be evaluated.  
 
The new Caumsett Hall air handling units have been ordered. Estimated lead time puts 
construction towards the end of 2025. The interior renovation RFP committee has met 
regularly and is drafting the project design requirements which should be completed by 
the end of April.  
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Several other capital projects with work remaining were discussed. Commissioning of 
the HVAC systems in Kreiling Hall is still pending. The contractor is expected to 
advance this work. The donated solar array at the STEM Center is being connected; an 
on-site meeting to resolve the energy dashboard issues is schedule for April 22nd; the 
elevator is functioning and a service contract is being negotiated; and roof fall protection 
design is under review. Change orders have been reviewed and sent back to the 
contractor for the new Plant Operations Building at Grant. Once finalized, remaining 
funding will used for paving so the building can be occupied.  
 
Future Infrastructure projects were also discussed and include repairs to the Eastern 
Campus chillers and emergency generator transfer switches; the cooling towers and 
roof at the Suffolk Federal Credit Union Building; an interior renovation of Huntington 
Library; exterior masonry repairs at the Smithtown Science Building; underground 
storage tank removals; LED lighting upgrades; and College wide upgrades to electrical 
and HVAC systems. 
 
The lease agreement for the LIU modular building at Grant expires in August of 2026. 
LIU remains happy with this arrangement and SCCC continues to benefit as well. 
Options were discussed and will continue to be evaluated on the future of this building. 
Discussions also continue with the County on the College’s involvement in the proposed 
Brentwood hub and the future location of the Culinary Arts Programs. 
 
Trustee Pagdanganan reported for the Foundation. The Foundation continues to reach 
out to priority donor prospects for the Education Without Limits campaign. The 
Foundation has secured two in-kind donations. The automotive department received a 
diesel engine and transmission from Mercedes Benz valued at $25,000, and the 
Veterinary Science Technology Program received an animal housing rack from Stony 
Book University. Maggie Eng-Salvaggio has worked with Dean Cheryl Schaffer to 
secure over $10,000 in support for our 60th anniversary nursing pinning ceremony to be 
held on May 21st. There is still room in the journal for anyone wishing to place a 
congratulatory note. The Sister Mary Ann Hardship Fund has been created to help ease 
student’s burden of a recent hardship in order to help them continue their studies. The 
fund will award one student from each of our three campuses up to $500. 
 

********** 
Chair Coverdale moved to the Chair’s report. Chair Coverdale thanked Sara Gorton, the 
Budget and Finance Committee, and all of the team who worked hard on trying to do 
everything to avoid an increase in tuition. She said that it's obvious the College is 
between a rock and a hard place, and they've done what they can do to move forward.  
She asked everyone to continue to advocate when they could, to make sure that 
sponsors are aware of the burden on the College’s students, and to try to pursue 
anything that can make it more sustainable, because they are not if the trends continue.  
 

********** 
 

Chair Coverdale moved to the President’s report. President Bonahue reported on the 
following:  
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Enrollment Update: 
President Bonahue said there was no additional enrollment update this month. The 
College ended the spring semester with enrollment up nearly 7% in FTE. They hope to 
maintain that strong momentum into the summer. The link between enrollment and the 
College budget is strong. The College continues to celebrate the gains it’s had in 
enrollment—10% over the last four years. The College will continue to communicate 
with students how they can afford and pay for college. One of the opportunities the 
College provides is the tuition payment plan that thousands of students take advantage 
of when the tuition bill is due. The tuition payment plan allows students to confirm their 
attendance with a down payment of $100, and then make payments on the balance 
over the next few months. The College messages students about the tuition payment 
program, when the fees deadline is coming up through the College website, in addition 
to promotional flyers and leaflets around the cashier's offices and registrars and 
admissions offices. The other opportunity the College provides for affordability is with 
the support of the Foundation. They’ve increased the amount of scholarships from 
under half a million dollars to nearly $1M, about a 75% increase.   
 

Facilities Update: 
Earlier in the week there was college brief indicating there was flooding in the 
Smithtown Science Building. It was not related to the roof, but, rather, to an air 
conditioning valve that was in the wrong position. A Public Safety Officer on patrol, 
Lieutenant Tom Lima, was the first to notice water washing out of the building around 4 
a.m. He entered the building to investigate, and after he checked in with dispatch it was 
determined it was safe to turn off the water valve to stop the flooding. The emergency 
response team acted and determined the building needed to be closed. 
Communications were sent out both to employees and to students. The Science 
Department chairs worked to shift as many classes and instructional activities as 
possible. The Plant Operations teams got involved, dried out the building, mopped out 
the water, and inspected the electrical and the air conditioning. There was minimal 
damage to the equipment, and with the exception of two rooms, the building was 
reopened the next day. He thanked everyone who was involved with responding to the 
incident.   
 
Other Business: 
President Bonahue reported he just returned from the AACC annual conference, where 
the College enjoyed celebrating with Nina Kezys, a Michael J. Grant Campus 
Psychology major from East Northport, who was recently selected for the prestigious 
2025 All-USA Academic Team, one of only 20 students nationwide to receive this 
distinction. This honor recognizes her outstanding intellectual achievement, leadership, 
and community engagement. Nina was also named a 2025 New Century Transfer 
Pathway Scholar, earning the highest score in New York State in the All-USA Academic 
Team competition. She has confirmed that she is going to Stony Brook University to 
study brain science, psychology, and neurology.  
 
The College was also a finalist for a best practice award from AACC, celebrating the 
College’s corporate relationship with Northwell Health. The College was one of the top 
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four in the country. Unfortunately, the College did not win the top prize; however, he 
said it was nice to be celebrated as one of the national best practice leaders. He plans 
to invite Northwell Health CEO Michael Dowling and Deb Salas-Lopez to come in and 
visit with the Board so that they can celebrate that relationship further. 
 

Looking Ahead: 

• On April 23rd, Assemblyman Tommy John Schiavoni will be hosting a press 
conference at the Eastern Campus, advocating for State legislation that follows 
the precedent set at the College, requiring all SUNY or CUNY universities 
offering public access to swimming pools to provide free use for any and all 
disabled veterans of the armed forces. That policy was first adopted by the 
College with Board approval and may be a template going forward for the State.  

• May 22nd is Commencement, and there will be two ceremonies that day. The 
County Executive has agreed to bring greetings at the afternoon ceremony, and 
the College has reached out to Presiding Officer McCaffrey to ask if he will do the 
same for the morning session. He asked the Trustees to RSVP if they plan to 
attend so their regalia can be ordered accordingly.   
 

********** 
 
The next meeting of the Board of Trustees is May 8, 2025 at 4:00 p.m. in the Board 
Room of the Learning Resource Center on the Grant Campus, Brentwood, New York.   

 
********** 

Respectfully submitted, 
Gordon Canary 
Vice Chair 
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